20-Ghost Club Limited

Minutes of a Committee Meeting held between 14.00 and 17.00 on Thursday 5 May 2016 at The Library, The Hunt House, Paulerspury, Northamptonshire NN12 7NA
Present








Sir John Stuttard (Chairman)

Ashley Carmichael

Brian Fidler (Treasurer)
Ken Forbes (Company Secretary)

Tim Forrest

Philip Hall

Rosemary Jeffreys

Strone Macpherson

Brian Palmer

John Redmill

Graham Tyson

In Attendance

Henry Fitzhugh (Minutes 1 to 22)
Apologies were received from Roland Duce, Michael Lyndon-Stanford and Nick Naismith.
Minutes

1. The minutes of the previous Committee meeting held on 9 January 2016 were approved.
Matters Arising – DVLA

2. While there is no immediate urgency to do this, Tim Forrest will prepare a list of matters of concern, prior to an informal meeting/lunch with Sir Greg Knight MP, involving John Stuttard and any of Tim Forrest, Brian Fidler and Philip Hall – Action: Tim Forrest (After the meeting Tim Forrest wrote that he had no matters of concern that he considered needed to be raised with Sir Greg Knight MP about the DVLA and that any arising could be handled by larger clubs – see 4 below).
3. It was confirmed that Philip Hall is the nominated Committee member for contact with the FBHVC and that he will keep a track on discussions between the FBHVC, the R-REC, other enthusiasts’ clubs and the DVLA – Action: Philip Hall
4. The Committee considered a paper prepared by Tim Forrest on the subject of the Club becoming officially recognised by the DVLA. After a long discussion, the Committee decided that the Club did not wish to register. Further, the Committee confirmed the decision taken at its January 2016 meeting that the 20-Ghost Club has no appetite, given limited resources, to duplicate activities undertaken by other larger car clubs and organisations.
Matters Arising – Data Protection Act Registration

5. The Club needs to register with the Information Commissioner – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys

Matters Arising – Trophies
6. It had been reported at the last meeting that the space on trophies for recording the names of recipients is running out. Various contrary views were expressed as to whether the Club should incur expenditure on silver bands to record names in the future. It was suggested that this was desirable in respect of the most prestigious of Club trophies. Tim Forrest agreed to prepare a on this subject, setting out options, including cost estimates, for consideration at the next Committee meeting – Action: Tim Forrest
Club property on loan to the Foundation
7. Prior to the meeting, the Chairman had presented to the Chairman of the Sir Henry Royce Memorial Foundation for safekeeping at the Hunt House: The Steuben Trophy and a book given to the Club by our Honorary President, HRH The Duke of Gloucester, which book had been presented to his father by Rolls-Royce in 1939. The Committee confirmed that these two items were loans and not gifts. Philip Hall advised that, in due course, the 20-Ghost Club would be asked to confirm this through an agreement which also specifies that the 20-Ghost Club will continue to insure these two items – Action: Philip Hall, John Stuttard and Ken Forbes
Treasurer’s Report
8. The Treasurer had distributed a short paper summarising the Club’s present cash position including details of amounts received and paid in respect of tours.

9. It was agreed that, as matter of risk management, the Club’s liquid funds of around £200,000 should be divided approximately equally between Lloyds and Santander – Action: Philip Hall
Website and new MindType database
10. Henry Fitzhugh described progress in introducing the Club’s new database system. There have been a number of system errors due to the fact it had not been “Beta tested”. The 20-Ghost Club is the first organisation to use it. Simon Wade and the programmer had been away from the office for some weeks and the 20-Ghost Club is not MindWorks’ largest client. However they have been very helpful and the various bugs are being sorted out. 

11. Henry Fitzhugh commented that Ashley Carmichael’s assistant, Julia, had been of great help in inputting data and correcting errors. While she is receiving remuneration for her time, it was agreed that the Committee’s grateful thanks should be conveyed to Julia, together with, at least, a bunch of flowers – Action: Ashley Carmichael
12. It was agreed that a formal contract needed to be put in place relating to MindWorks’ role as web host and database host. Rosemary Jeffreys agreed to follow this up in discussion with the Web Manager, the Database Manager, the Chairman and the Company Secretary – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys, Henry Fitzhugh, John Stuttard and Ken Forbes
13. It was agreed that a communication should be sent via e-mail and in News & Record to all members, when the database is completely functional, explaining the new database and how to access it. In the meantime a short note should be e-mailed to members and included in News & Record about the development of the database and explaining how to access the website, in an attempt to encourage use of the website now that access arrangements have been made simpler – Action: Henry Fitzhugh
14. The following was confirmed for Club communications:

· Notices & Annual Reports and Accounts – E-mail and website

· Flyers – E-mail, website and News & Record (where appropriate, to be agreed)

· List of Members & Cars – E-mail, website and printed copies for those not on e-mail (but only on request)
15. It was agreed that the List of Members & Cars should contain a caveat about use of the information contained therein - Action: Henry Fitzhugh and Rosemary Jeffreys
16. Henry Fitzhugh agreed to distribute to Committee members a list of those Club members for whom he is not aware of an e-mail address, for their review – Action: Henry Fitzhugh
17. The Committee confirmed that Henry Fitzhugh would become Website Manager in addition to his role as Database Manager so that there is one point of contact with MindWorks. Ashley Carmichael was thanked for his efforts over the last year as Website Manager and also for initiating the development of the Club’s new database. 

18. It was noted that Ashley will be continuing as a Committee member focusing on events, particularly ensuring high quality hotels on tours.

19. It was noted that the agreement to operate Filemaker had been renewed for another year, pending MindType being completely functional. Thus Nigel Hughes will still be able to generate mailing lists for News & Record.
20. A major outstanding in finalising the new MindType system is the data of members and cars in Australia and New Zealand. This will now be addressed by Bruce Humphries (the Australia Chapter Treasurer) since the new system is at a sufficiently advanced stage to justify this and, also, since the Australian Chapter has recently completed its subscription renewal programme and has up to date data about its members. Henry Fitzhugh will guide Bruce and keep a watching brief – Action Henry Fitzhugh
21. Henry Fitzhugh was thanked for the enormous amount of time that he has spent introducing the new database system and updating the website in the last four months.    

Subscriptions
22. John Stuttard referred to a paper on this subject which has been the subject of significant discussion between the former and present Treasurer, the Membership Secretary and the Company Secretary. This paper has been prompted by the number of members who have paid their subscriptions well after the due date of 1 January each year. The following was agreed by the Committee:
· Where financially possible, the annual subscription for UK members will be frozen at £50 per year, since to increase the fee will result in additional administration, through (mainly UK) members failing to instruct their banks to increase their standing order amount. Based on the current number of Club members an annual payment of £50 each will cover basic annual running costs 

· When the Treasurer sends out subscription renewals for 2107 with News & Record in October 2016, he should also enclose standing order forms. Renewal forms and standing order forms should be printed on different coloured paper to differentiate them from flyers and notices – Action: Philip Hall and Rosemary Jeffreys

· At the same time, an e-mail should be sent by the Database Manager to all members, attaching the above two documents, as an added reminder for those members who do not read their copy of News & Record or do not extract from it and complete and return the hard copy forms – Action Henry Fitzhugh
· The Treasurer should investigate the use of PayPal as a method of paying subscriptions as an alternative to cheques or cash for non-UK members - Action: Philip Hall 
· With effect from 2017, the annual subscription will be increased to £60 for those UK members who do not pay by standing order, reflecting the additional administration involved. This will be brought to members’ attention in the renewal form and in News & Record – Action: Philip Hall and Rosemary Jeffreys

· It was suggested that the Club should consider increasing the subscription for members who live outside the UK (excluding members in Australia and New Zealand, who are administered separately) to between £60 and £75 in order to reflect the extra cost of postage of servicing these members. It was noted that with subscription rates at €70 for European members and at US$90 for US and Canadian members, those members are already paying more than £50 for their annual membership   

· There was a discussion about the possible introduction of Life Membership and it was agreed to defer further discussion of this for another year
· The joining fee will be kept at the present level of £100
· Since the Club’s main annual tours take place in the period May to October, the Club’s rules should be changed to provide that any member who has not paid their membership fee by 30 April in any year (which is four months after the due date) will not be eligible for participation in any event or tour post 30 April and will no longer receive emails of Club activities or copies of News & Record
· At the next Committee meeting following 30 April, the Treasurer will present to the Committee the list of those members who have not paid their subscription with a view to the Committee deciding whether or not to suspend members who have not paid. It was noted that there would always be exceptions, for example in the case of illness or death of a family member - Action: Philip Hall
· Any member suspended from membership through non-payment of subscription will be obliged to pay all arrears plus a new joining fee (of £100) before being re-admitted to membership 
· The Treasurer tabled a list of those members who had not yet paid their 2015 and/or 2016 subscriptions and it was agreed that he should write to those members (with one exception, Allan Glew, who had suffered a bereavement in the family) advising them that unless they pay their cumulative arrears by 31 May 2016, they will be no longer members of the Club and that if they wish to re-join they will be obliged to pay a new joining fee (of £100) plus all arrears - Action: Philip Hall
· The Committee agreed that the category of membership known as “Family Member” would cease to be used in future – Action: Graham Tyson and Henry Fitzhugh
· The Company Secretary agreed to ensure that the Club’s Rules should be updated for the above decisions and that the updated copy should be filed in the Members’ section of the website, with an item in News & Record – Action: Ken Forbes, Rosemary Jeffreys and Henry Fitzhugh
· A separate article should also be written on the above and published in the October issue of News & Record summarising the above changes to the Club’s Rules – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys

Guidelines for Organising Club Tours and Events

23. At the same time, the Company Secretary will also update the Guidelines for Organising Club Tours and Events in relation to members who pay a deposit for a tour and subsequently drop out of the tour or event. These rules had been approved at a Committee meeting in January 2013 and were confirmed as follows: “In the event of a participant withdrawing from a tour: (a) Non-refundable initial deposits would only be repaid if the event made a surplus, of at least 5% of costs (b) Subsequent amounts paid would be repaid if another entrant were found to take the place of the participant withdrawing and then only if the event made a surplus (c) participants withdrawing involuntarily, eg on medical grounds, should claim initially against their own insurance and, failing this, could claim for a refund from the Club’s insurers of amounts paid and the costs of cancellation”. It was agreed that if a member withdraws from an event, for whatever reason, and someone takes his/her place such that the Club still makes a 5% surplus on the total costs, then any monies deposited/paid can be returned to the member who drops out. However, no payment should be made until after the end of the tour when all costs are known. In exceptional circumstances, earlier repayment can be made, in discussion with the Tour Organiser, the Treasurer and the Chairman  – Action: Ken Forbes

Optimum and maximum number of cars/couples on tours
24. It was noted that some forthcoming tours are oversubscribed. In the case of the tour of Wales in October 2016 there are 20 cars/couples confirmed and 3 on the waiting list. In the case of the Iberian tour in June 2017, there are 28 cars/couples confirmed and 4 on the waiting list. It was further noted that, at one time, the forthcoming tour of France was oversubscribed but that as a result of dropouts there is now one spare place for a car/couple. In recent years, those on a waiting list find that, with dropouts, they are often able to join these tours.
25. It was agreed that, except in the case of “anniversary” or special tours, it is preferable to arrange tours for a smaller number, perhaps between 15 and 25 cars/couples, but that where it is clear that there is strong demand the maximum number could be 30 cars/couples. The intention is that tours should not be too large in size, so that they continue to be “up-market” and friendly - which are characteristics of the 20-Ghost Club. Tours of larger numbers are not appropriate as they do not generate an appropriate friendly and unique atmosphere.
26. It was further agreed that a few spaces on tours should be kept for new members who have joined the club with the main objective of going on interesting tours, but who then find that they are sold out for the next two years.
27. There is also a need for more week long tours for those who are either very busy or do not wish to be away from home for two or three weeks.
28. John Stuttard had distributed a paper listing the names of members who had participated on tours in the UK and Europe during the last four years (up to and including the tour of France in May 2016). This showed that 120 members had been involved, with one member participating in as many as 17 out of a possible 22 tours – well done to Brian & Joan Palmer who have been stalwarts of the Club for many years. This showed that the Club is organising a sufficient variety of tours to involve very many members.
New Members 
29. Graham Tyson advised that since the last meeting in January there had been 10 new members, 3 resignations and one death amongst UK and ROW members (excluding Australia, for which he did not have details). Once the new database is in operation he will be able to provide fuller details and comparatives of member numbers showing this year with the previous one and other information – Action: Graham Tyson
News & Record

30. Rosemary Jeffreys advised that the next issue will be published in June. It was agreed that additional funds should be provided to determine if a higher quality printing process would produce a higher quality resolution for the photos – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys
Annual Concours and Driving Tests at Sandhurst
31. At Brian Fidler’s request, Nigel Hughes will take his place as a judge at the Annual Concours, together with Tim Forrest.

Events in 2016 

32. The following events were noted for 2016:
· Friday 6 (evening) to Monday 9 May – The Irish Georgian Society (Bodmin, Cornwall) – Action: John Redmill

· Tuesday 17 to Monday 30 May – A spoked tour of West & South West France, with a shorter mini-tour of the Loire and Normandy – Action: Tim Forrest and John Stuttard
· Saturday 4 June – a tour during the day followed, at 17.30, by a Mozart Concert and then dinner at Thurgarton Priory – Action: Roland Duce
· Sunday 3 July – Driving Tests, Concours & Picnic at Sandhurst – Action: Graham Tyson

· Sunday 9 to Wednesday 12 October – A short tour of Wales, with an option for members to book a fifth night near Shrewsbury – Action: Anthony Armitage (via John Stuttard)
Events in 2017
33. The following events were discussed and agreed for 2017:

· Saturday 22 April – Spring Lunch at Armsworth Park House – Action: Strone Macpherson
· Friday 21 to Sunday 23 April – A tour near Armsworth Park House – Action: Ashley Carmichael
· May – Irish Georgian Society Visit – Action: John Redmill
· May – the possibility of a return visit to Derbyshire – Action: Roland Duce
· Starting 3 June (or thereabouts, depending on the ferry timetable) - A two week circular tour of the Iberian Peninsula starting and finishing in Santander – Action: Ken Forbes
· End of June – A three night tour (Thursday, Friday and Saturday), based around the Chalke Valley History Festival, involving visits to south Dorset (Isle of Purbeck) and NT houses – Action: John Stuttard
· August: A few days in the Yorkshire Dales (based at the Devonshire Arms near Bolton Abbey in Wharfedale) with an evening at the International Gilbert & Sullivan Festival in nearby Harrogate – Action: John Stuttard (with AN Other)
· 10 September to 1 October – a three week “International Tour of South Eastern Australia”, proposed by Peter Crauford. Roland Duce agreed to advise potential entrants on shipping arrangements from the UK to Australia and to obtain quotes. He offered to act as the contact in the UK for the Australian Chapter in pursuing this tour – Action: Roland Duce

· Mid to late September – another day at the Kop Hill Climb? – Action: Ashley Carmichael 

· Friday 6 and Saturday 7 October: Autumn Lunch with a short tour in the Cotswolds – Action: Brian Palmer
Events in 2018

34. The following events were discussed and agreed for 2018:

· Late April – A short visit to the Champagne region to buy champagne – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys

· Last week of June and early July – “The Glories of the Prussian Empire” - A tour of Poland and Eastern Germany (Gdansk, Warsaw, Krakow, the Tatra and Sudeten Mountains, Dresden, Potsdam and Berlin) to commemorate the glories of the Prussian Empire which ended a centenary earlier in 1918, together with an optional second leg of a few days at the end touring Northern Germany– Action: John Stuttard
· September – a 10 day tour of Cornwall – Action: Graham Tyson

Events in 2019

35. The following events were discussed for 2019

· June - A tour of Scotland – Action: Ashley Carmichael and Strone Macpherson (with Christopher Broom-Smith)
· September - A tour of Switzerland 
Events in 2020

36. The following event was discussed for 2020
· June? – “Between the Woods and the Water” - A journey from Vienna to Istanbul, via Slovakia (Bratislava), Romania (Transylvania, Bucharest), Bulgaria and Turkey.
Dates of the Next Meetings

37. The next three meetings will take place as follows:

· Friday 9 September 2016 – at 10.00 for 10.15 at the home of Brian and Wendy Fidler, The Eighth House, Vernon Avenue, Oxford OX2 9AU – Action: Brian Fidler

· Thursday 12 January 2017 – at 09.30 for 10.00 at the RAC Club, Pall Mall – Action: Nick Naismith
· Friday 21 April 2017 (?) – at the home of Strone and Alex Macpherson, Armsworth Park House, Old Alresford, Hampshire SO24 9RH, at a time to be determined, to coincide with the Hampshire weekend – Action: Strone Macpherson
· End of June 2017 at the home of John and Lesley Stuttard, Layton House, 23 Layton Lane, Shaftesbury SP7 8EY, at a time to be determined, to coincide with the Chalke Valley History Festival – Action: John Stuttard

Thanks

38. The Committee expressed its appreciation and thanks to Philip Hall for arranging the Library at the Hunt House for our meeting.
